

5.0 BIBLIOGRAPHY

ABSTRACT BOOKS

Abstract Book 365A Concession 2 From the Bay, Township Lot 17 to 19; Lot 21

Abstract Book 365A1 Concession 2 From the Bay, Township Lot to 21; Block 4 to 13

Abstract Book 365A2 Concession 2; Road Allowance between Lot 16 to 20; Lot 21

Abstract Book 362 Concession 2 From the Bay; Township Lot to 20

Abstract Book 492-1 Concession 1 From the Bay, Concession 2 From the Bay

Abstract Book 492-2 Concession 2 From the Bay; Lot 19 and 20; Plan 134, 253, 254, 257; Page 158 To 402

Abstract Book 549 Concession 2 From the Bay; Township Lot 1 to 20

Abstract Book 549 Township Lot 2 to 20; Concession 2 From the Bay

Abstract Book 600 PLAN D1; PLAN D2; PAGE 1 TO 306

Abstract Book 644 PLAN D239

Abstract Book 647 PLAN D279

AERIAL PHOTOGRAPHS

<i>1942 Aerial Photographs of Valley Lands (East of Yonge Only) File 13, 5; File 14, 3.</i>		
<i>1947, Sheet 18c, 18g</i>	<i>1950 Sheet 18c, 18g</i>	<i>1953 Sheet 173, 153</i>
<i>1956 Sheet 173, 153, 152</i>	<i>1957 Sheet 123, 138, 122</i>	<i>1959 Sheet 38, 25, 39</i>
<i>1960 Sheet 58</i>	<i>1961 Sheet 65; 66</i>	<i>1962 Sheet 67; sheet 66</i>
<i>1963 Sheet 68, 69</i>	<i>1964 Sheet 68</i>	<i>1965 Sheet 85, 86;</i> <i>1966 Sheet 65, 66</i>
<i>1967 Sheet 66, 67</i>	<i>1968 Sheet 67, 48</i>	<i>1969 Sheet 67, 68</i>
<i>1970 Sheet 68</i>	<i>1971 Sheet 68, 69</i>	<i>1973 Sheet 81, 82</i>
<i>1975 Sheet 51, 73, 52</i>	<i>1977 Sheet 33, 34</i>	<i>1981 Sheet 19</i>
<i>1983 Sheet 50J, 51J</i>	<i>1985 Sheet 50J, 51J</i>	<i>1987 Sheet 50J, 51J</i>
<i>1989 Sheet 50J, 51J</i>	<i>1991 50J, 51J</i>	<i>1992 Sheet 50J, 51J</i>

ARCHIVES & SPECIAL COLLECTIONS

YORK UNIVERSITY

Clara Thomas Archives and Special Collections, Toronto Telegram Fonds F0433.

CITY OF TORONTO ARCHIVES

Fonds 220, Series 65, File 56: Avenue Road widening : existing conditions. 169 Photographs taken in 1959 of a section of Avenue Road to be widened between Bloor Street and St. Clair Avenue West.

Fonds 200, Series 372, Subseries 9: Photographs from the widening of Bloor Street in both directions, from 345 Bloor St. West to 209 Bloor St. East taken 1923-1924.

Fonds 200, Series 372, Subseries 3, Items 895 - 1030: Assessment photographs from 1930 documenting existing conditions along Davenport Road and Church Street in advance of the latter's extension and the former's widening.

FIRE INSURANCE PLANS & ATLASES

Type	Year/Rev.	Coverage	Volume: Sheet No's
Boulton Atlas	1858	S. Bloor	6, 7, 8
Fire Insurance Atlas	1880	S. Bloor	52, 53
Fire Insurance Atlas	1884	Full	26, 27, 31
Fire Insurance Plan	1880/1889	S. Bloor	52, 53, 82; 52, 53, 79, 79i, 82
Fire Insurance Atlas	1890	Full	26, 27, 33, 34, 36
Fire Insurance Plan	1892	S. Bloor	52, 53, 79, 79i, 82
Fire Insurance Atlas	1893	Full	26, 27, 33, 34, 36
Fire Insurance Atlas	1899	Full	26, 27, 33, 34, 36
Fire Insurance Atlas	1902	Full	26, 27, 33, 34, 36
Fire Insurance Atlas	1903	Full	26, 27, 33, 34, 36
Fire Insurance Plan	1890/1904	N. Bloor	383, 385, 389, 390, 391 392, 393, 394, 395, 396, 398, 399, 400
Fire Insurance Plan	1909	S. Bloor (Centre)	52, 53
Fire Insurance Atlas	1910	Full	26, 27, 33, 34, 38
Fire Insurance Atlas	1913	Full	26, 27, 33, 34, 38
Fire Insurance Plan	1910/1914	S. Bloor (West)	176, 177

Type	Year/Rev.	Coverage	Volume: Sheet No's
Fire Insurance Plan	1911/1914	S. Bloor (East)	182, 183
Fire Insurance Plan	1907/1914	N. Bloor	383, 385, 389, 390, 391, 392, 393, 394, 395, 396, 398, 399, 400, 409
Fire Insurance Plan	1918	S. Bloor (Centre)	52, 53
Fire Insurance Atlas	1923	Full	26, 27, 33, 34, 38
Fire Insurance Atlas	1924	Full	26, 27, 33, 34, 38
Fire Insurance Plan	1965	N. Bloor	Vol. 5
Fire Insurance Plan	1954	S. Bloor (Centre)	Vol. 1
Fire Insurance Plan	1930/1945	S. Bloor (West)	Vol. 2
Fire Insurance Plan	1931/1951	S. Bloor (East)	Vol. 3

MAPS

Numerous maps were identified and used during the course of the project to understand and illustrate the historic evolution of the CHRA study area.

1802 Chewett, William. *Plan of 916 1/4 acres, in the Township of York in Upper Canada. The property of the Honble. D.W. Smith Esqre. Surveyr. Genl. - including Park Five, which contains about 100 acres, & 16 1/4 acres, at the east end of the city of York on which is the lodge lately called Maryville. [Sgd W. Chewett Senr Surveyr & Dftsmn*

1818 Lieut. Phillpotts, Royal Engineers. *Plan of York.*

1834 J.G. Chewett. *Plan of the City of Toronto and Liberties.*

1842 Cane, James. *Topographical Plan of the City and Liberties of Toronto, In the Province of Canada, Surveyed Drawn and Published by James Cane Topl Engr 1842 / Dedicated by special permission To His Excellency The Right Hon. Sir Charles Bagot, G.C.B. Gov'r Gen'l of British N. America by his very obedient, humble & devoted servant James Cane.*

1851 *Map of the Township of York in the County of York Upper Canada. 1851. Compiled and Drawn by J.O. Browne FSA. Civil Engineer & D.P. Surveyor. Toronto. Engraved and Printed by Jno Ellis, 8, King St.*

1851 Fleming, Sanford A. *Topographical Plan Of The City Of Toronto, In The Province Of Canada, From actual Survey, by J. Stoughton Dennis, Provin'l. Land Surveyor. Drawn and Compiled by Sanford A. Fleming, Provin'l. Land Surveyor. 1851.*

1852 Liddy, Geo. P. *Incorporated Village of Yorkville in the County of York and Province of Canada. Drawn from an actual Survey by G.P. Liddy Late of the Engineering Department of the Ordnance Survey of Great Britain and Ireland. Provincial Land Surveyor, Civil Engineer etc. Sgd Geo. P. Liddy.*

1855 Brown, J.O. *Plan of Building Lots for Sale Upon The Homewood Estate Toronto.*

1860 Tremaine's *Map of the County of York Canada West, Compiled and Drawn by Geo. R. Tremaine from Actual Surveys Toronto Published by Geo. C. Tremaine, 1860.*

1862 Browne, J.O. *Plan of the City of Toronto showing The Government Survey and the Registered Subdivision into Lots, according to plans filed in the Office of the City Registrar. Toronto: Fuller & Bencke Lith., 1862.*

1865 *Toronto, Canada West, Shewing Existing & Proposed Defences To accompany Report by Lieut-Colonel Jervois. Dated January 1865. London: Topographical Depot of the War Office.*

1868 F.C. Hassard and H.J.W. Gehle. *Sketch Sheet of a Reconnaissance of Ground in the neighbourhood of Toronto lying in the 2nd and 3rd Concessions from the Bay, east and west of Yonge Street. December Quarter 1868.*

1868 F.C. Hassard and H.J.W. Gehle. *Sketch Sheets of a Winter Reconnaissance of the Country W. of Toronto to the Humber River, and North to the Davenport Road. 1868.*

1872 Wadsworth & Unwin. *Wadsworth & Unwin's Map of the City of Toronto, compiled and drawn by Maurice Gaviller, C.E. & P.L.S., from plans filed in the Registry Office and the most recent surveys, 1872. Toronto: Copp, Clark & Co. Lith., 1872.*

1874 *City of Toronto Compiled from Surveys made to the present date 1874. Toronto: Hart & Rawlinson, 1874.*

1876 P.A. Gross. *Bird's Eye View of Toronto. 1876.*

1877 Browne, J.O. *Plan of part of Rosedale in the Township of York the property of E.J. Jarvis Esq.*

1877 Silius, James. *Map of the village of Yorkville and vicinity, compiled from plans & filed in the Registry Office and shewing subdivisions in lots 16 to 28 in the second concession from the bay in the township of York. Toronto: Copp, Clark & Co., 1877.*

1878 Cotterell, Alfred. *Map of Yorkville and its vicinity. Toronto: Rolph Smith & Co., 1878.*

1878 *Illustrated Historical Atlas of York County Ontario. Belleville: Mike Silk Screening Limited, 1972.*

"South West Part of York"

"South East Part of York"

"York - North"

1879 Canadian Railway News: Bird's Eye View of Toronto in *New album of Toronto views*.

1882 City Engineer's Office. *Plan of the city of Toronto, shewing proposed system of parks and boulevards to accompany Mayor McMurrich's report to council, 11th November 1882*.

1886 William Nathaniel Wesbromm. *City of Toronto* 1886.

1890 Unwin, Foster & Proudfoot. *Belt Line Map Shewing Northern Suburbs of Toronto*. 1890.

1891 Ontario Department of Lands Forests & Mines. *Map of Toronto and Vicinity to accompany Part 1, Volume 22, Report of Bureau of Mines, 1913* [1891].

1892 "Birds Eye View of the Toronto Belt Line Railway" in *The Highlands of Toronto*, Toronto Belt Land Corporation, 1892.

1893 *Bird's-eye view, looking n. from harbour to n. of Bloor St. and some points beyond, from Humber R. on the west to Victoria Park Ave. on the east*. Toronto: Barclay, Clark & Co. Lithographers, 1893.

1895 "Toronto" in *Cram's Universal Atlas*, Chicago: George F. Cram, 1895.

1898 Rand McNall, "City of Toronto" in *The Enlarged Business Atlas and Shippers Guide*, 1901.

1902 Sankey, Villiers. *Plan of the City of Toronto*. 1902.

1908 *Plan of the City of Toronto*.

1908 City Engineer. *City of Toronto Contour Map*.

1910 *Map of Toronto & Suburbs Shewing the Location of the Toronto Belt Line Railway*. Toronto: Alexander & Cable, 1910.

1915 Report to the Civic Transportation Committee on Radial Railway Entrances and Rapid Transit for the City of Toronto 1915 Volume II Plans.

Plan 3. Plan showing the Built-Up Area of Toronto at different periods and topographical barriers affecting same.

Plan 4. Population dot Maps, each dot representing 100 persons, at various periods, from 1879 to 1914.

Plan 5. Isometric projection showing density of population per acre per block, within present city limits.

Plan 6. Present Classified Occupancy in the Built-up Area in and surrounding the City.

1932 *The Pleistocene of the Toronto Region To accompany report by A.P. Coleman.*

1943 City of Toronto Master Plan from Richard White, *Planning Toronto: The Planners, The Plans, Their Legacies 1940-80*, p. 31.

1967 City of Toronto. [Annexation Map] A. Douglas Ford, City Surveyor, City Surveyor's Department, January 1, 1967.

c1957-1960 City of Toronto. *City of Toronto Planning Board Atlas*. Provides streets and building footprints for the entire city of Toronto across a number of plates.

1976 *Disposition of Crown Lands Township of York*. Toronto: Ontario Ministry of Natural Resources, 1976.

PERIODICALS

ARCHITECTURE AND DESIGN

Architecture and Design 23, no. 8 (August 1959).

ARCHITECTURE AND URBANISM

Architecture and Urbanism 11, no. 11 (November 1971), pp. 66-75.

ARCHITECTURE CANADA

"When architects rule the world..." *Architecture Canada* (May 1973), p. 4.

"Three Canadian buildings win Prestressed Concrete Institute awards" *Architecture Canada* (14 September, 1970), p. 1.

CANADIAN ARCHITECT

The Canadian Architect 12, no. 7 (July 1967), pp. 6-8.

"Superior insulation helped the builders of 250 Bloor East strive for perfection in environmental control" *The Canadian Architect* 13, no. 5 (May 1968), p. 6.

"Centre" *The Canadian Architect* 14, no. 11 (November 1969), p. 48.

"Cumberland Court, Toronto" *The Canadian Architect* 17, (Yearbook/December 1972), pp. 72-73.

"Projects" *The Canadian Architect* 18, no. 8 (August 1973), p. 8.

"Hazelton Lanes, Toronto" *The Canadian Architect* 18, no. 12 (Yearbook/December 1973), pp. 44-45.

"Cumberland Court, Toronto" *The Canadian Architect* 19, 5 (May 1974), pp. 37-43.

"Awards" *The Canadian Architect* 12, 3 (March 1977), pp. 4-5.

“Awards” *The Canadian Architect* 17, no. 4 (April 1982), p. 35.

“Shared Site” *The Canadian Architect* 18, 9 (September 1983), pp. 26-27.

CANADIAN BUILDER / CANADIAN BUILDING

“Manufacturers Life” *Canadian Builder* 16, no. 3 (March 1966), p. 7.

“Toronto tower boasts 9000-lb facing units” *Canadian Building* 11, no. 4 (April 1971), p. 41.

“Toronto’s 51-storey Bloor-Bay complex topped off” *Canadian Building* 11, no. 11 (November 1971), p. 78.

“\$10-million complex proposed for Yorkville” *Canadian Building* 13, no. 5 (May 1973), p. 44.

Canadian Building 14, no. 1 (January 1974), pp. 5 & 41.

“\$16 million pyramid for midtown Toronto” *Canadian Building* 24, no. 12 (December 1974), p. 24.

CONSTRUCTION

“Domestic Architecture in Canada” *Construction* 2, no. 6 (June 1909), pp. 80-81.

RAIC JOURNAL

“The New T.T.C. Subway.” *RAIC Journal* 31, no. 5 (May 1954), pp. 137-162.

“The Crown Life Insurance Company” *RAIC Journal* 32, no. 6 (June 1955), pp. 208-210.

RAIC Journal 35, no. 6 (June 1958), p. 204.

TORONTO STAR

Deschamps, Tara. “Ian Wookey, “the squire of Yorkville,” dead at 85,” *Toronto Star*, 17 July 2014. Accessed September 18, 2025 https://www.thestar.com/news/gta/ian-wookee-the-squire-of-yorkville-dead-at-85/article_5bf7b6a5-c4b0-5fbf-83f5-4802f860d61f.html

PUBLISHED SOURCES

Arthur, Eric. *Toronto No Mean City*. Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1964.

Bidini, Dave. *On a Cold Road: Tales of Adventure in Canadian Rock*. Toronto: McClelland and Stewart, 1998.

Ely Limited, Toronto. “Illustration and Comment on Men’s Dress.” 1929.

Hayes, Derek. *Historical Atlas of Toronto*. Vancouver: Douglas & McIntyre Ltd., 2008.

Henderson, Stuart. "Toronto's Hippie Disease: End Days in the Yorkville Scene, August 1968," *Journal of the Canadian Historical Association / Revue de la Société historique du Canada*, vol. 17, no. 1, 2006, p. 205-234.

Henderson, Stuart. *Making the Scene: Yorkville and Hip Toronto 1960-1970*. Ph.D Thesis, Queen's University, 2007.

Henderson, Stuart. *Making the Scene: Yorkville and Hip Toronto in the 1960s*. Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 2011.

Hauch, Valerie. "Once Upon a City: Yorkville, home of Toronto's original indie music scene," *Toronto Star*, July 16, 2015.

Hutchison, Stephanie. *Yorkville in Pictures: 1853 to 1883*. Toronto: Toronto Public Library, 1978.

Jennings, Nicholas. *Before the Gold Rush: Flashbacks to the Dawn of the Canadian Sound*. Toronto: Viking, 1997.

Lorinc, Jacob, Raneem Alozzi, Kelsey Wilson and Ilya Bañares, "Toronto's Yorkville neighbourhood when it was home of the hippies." *Toronto Star*. August 26, 2019.

McClelland, Michael and Graeme Stewart. *Concrete Toronto: A Guidebook to Concrete Architecture from the Fifties to the Seventies*. Toronto: Coach House Books and ERA Architects, 2007.

McHugh, Patricia and Alex Bozikovic. *Toronto Architecture: A City Guide*. McClelland & Stewart, 2017.

McKelvey, Margaret and Marilyn McKelvey. *Toronto: Carved in Stone*. Fitzhenry & Whiteside, 1984.

Prosper, Lisa. "Wherein Lies the Heritage Value? Rethinking the Heritage Value of Cultural Landscapes from an Aboriginal Perspective." *The George White Forum* 24, no. 2 (2007), pp. 117-124.

Robertson's Landmarks of Toronto A Collection of Historical Sketches of the Old Town of York from 1792 to 1833 and of Toronto From 1834 to 1895. Toronto: J. Ross Robertson, 1896.

Scadding, Henry., edited by Frederick H. Armstrong. *Toronto of Old*. Toronto: Dundurn Press Limited, 1987.

Solomon, Lawrence. *Toronto Sprawls: A History*. Toronto: University of Toronto Press Incorporated, 2007.

White, Richard. *Planning Toronto: The Planners, The Plans, Their Legacies 1940-80*. Vancouver: UBC Press, 2016.

PLANNING STUDIES &

ASI. *West Annex Phase II Historical Context Statement and Heritage Survey Project*. December 2022.

City of Toronto/City Planning with Canadian Urban Institute. *TOCore Neighbourhood Population Profiles*. July 2016.

City of Toronto, Sister Circle Consulting and Nbisiing Consulting Inc. *Indigenous Heritage Engagement Project Co-Development Dialogue*. December 3, 2019.

Planning Partnership. *Bloor-Yorkville/North Midtown Planning Framework & Implementation Strategy*. August 2015.

Toronto Planning Board. *Plan for Yorkville: Draft Proposals Presented for Public Discussion*. 1968.

WEBSITES

BLOG TO

"What Yorkville was like in the 1960s." September 9, 2017.

https://www.blogto.com/city/2016/08/what_yorkville_was_like_in_the_1960s/

CBC DIGITAL ARCHIVES

"Yorkville head shop Gandalf's caters to Toronto hippies." [1967].

<https://www.cbc.ca/player/play/668394051821>

"The 'cast of characters' in 1960s Yorkville." [1968].

<https://www.cbc.ca/archives/the-cast-of-characters-in-1960s-yorkville-1.5008058>

"Yorkville: From hippies to highrises." [1968].

<https://www.cbc.ca/player/play/1785436561>

"Toronto's Yorkville: hippie haven." 1967.

<https://www.cbc.ca/player/play/1564883669>

HERITAGE YORKVILLE

"Yorkville," <https://heritageyorkville.tripod.com/saveyorkville/index.html>

Nicholas Jennings, "The Riverboat and Yorkville's Rich Music History,"

<https://heritageyorkville.tripod.com/saveyorkville/id6.html>

OAA

OAA, "Toronto Reference Library," 19 February 2016. Accessed 18 September 2025 at

<https://oaa.on.ca/whats-on/bloaag/bloaag-detail/Toronto-Reference-Library-1977>